Minutes of the Meeting of Great Milton Parish Council 
held on Monday 21st September at 7.30pm in the Pavilion:

Present:

Cllrs. S Harrod (Chair and District Councillor), P Allen, R Deacon, B Fox. 

In Attendance:
Ms H Cherry (Clerk) One member of the public.
259/15
Apologies for Absence

G Harris (holiday) P Fewell (holiday)
260/15

Variations of order of business
None
261/15
Declarations of member’s interest

Cllr Peter Allen declared declaration of interest – item 264; Planning Application P15/S2939/FUL

Cllrs Stephen Harrod and Bill Fox declared declaration of interest – item 268/15; Community Room at the Bull 

262/15
Matters to Report

The District Councillor and County Councillor provided the meeting with updates from their respective councils to be published in The Bulletin.

Police update
In August Thames Valley Police received 13 calls from the Great Milton Area. They related to:

4 x Miscellaneous calls

2 x reporting suspicious activity

3 x fears for welfare

Crimes Reported:

There have been 3 reported crimes. They relate to:

2 x Miscellaneous crimes

1 x Criminal damage crime
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263/15
Correspondence and Public Discussion
A few residents in Great Milton contacted GMPC about their concerns of an intimidating/aggressive dog. It was agreed that the Clerk should contact the Neighbourhood Police Team and ask them to investigate.
264/15
Planning Applications

A

GMPC recommended approval of Planning Application P15/S3076/HH received from SODC.
Proposal: To erect a replacement single storey rear extension to the property
Address: 6 Lobb Hill London Road Milton Common OX9 2NT
B

GMPC recommended refusal of Planning Application P15/S2939/FUL received from SODC, due to:

· Significantly changing the aesthetics of the building by blocking one of the front elevation windows.

· Design and material not in-keeping with Methodist Church

Application Type (see definition over): Minor
Proposal: Erection of a single storey front extension.
Address: Great Milton Methodist Church Lower End Great Milton OX44 7NF




Planning decision notices received from SODC

C

Application No : P15/S1758/HH
Application proposal, including any amendments : New garage outbuilding.
Site Location : Milton Farm The Green Great Milton OX44 7NT
South Oxfordshire District Council hereby gives notice that planning permission is REFUSED for the carrying out of the development referred to above for the following reason(s) :
That the site lies within the Oxford Green Belt, where there is a general presumption against new development in order to conserve the special and historic character of the City and to preserve the countryside outside it. The proposed garage would represent inappropriate development within the Green Belt and is therefore by definition harmful to the openness of the Green Belt, contrary to Policy CSEN2 of the adopted South Oxfordshire Core Strategy, policy GB4 of the South Oxfordshire Local Plan 2011 and Green Belt policy of the National Planning Policy Framework. There is no fall back position in terms of permitted development rights and no other very special circumstances exist to justify a departure from Green Belt Policy.
D
Application No : P15/S1805/HH
Application proposal, including any amendments :
Erection of two pitched roof dormers to the rear roof slope with x2 roof lights to front roof slope. Existing front door to be replaced with window and internal alterations.(as amended by plans received 09 July 2015 showing alterations to dormers and rooflights)
Site Location : Fossil Cottage Lower End Great Milton OX44 7NL
South Oxfordshire District Council hereby gives notice that planning permission is GRANTED for the carrying out of the development referred to above strictly in accordance with the description, plans and specifications contained in the application (as varied by any amendments as referred to above) subject to the following condition(s) :
The development to which this permission relates must be begun not later than the expiration of three years beginning with the date of this permission.

Reason: By virtue of Sections 91 to 95 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 as amended by section 51 of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004.

That the development hereby approved shall be carried out in accordance with the details shown on the following approved plans, R610.01, R610.02 and R610.11A.RevF, except as controlled or modified by conditions of this permission.
265/15
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

A
It was resolved to APPROVE the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 20th July 2015 as a true and accurate record.

B
It was resolved to APPROVE the minutes of the Planning meeting held on 27th August 2015 as a true and accurate record.
266/15
Financial Resolutions

A
To authorise cheques for payment:

Helen Cherry. Salary, Tax and Expenses. 

Jonathan Dudley. Bulletin production. £402.20

Countrywide Grounds Maintenance Ltd. £408.00
B
External Audit Report
The external audit report was not received in time for the meeting. This item will be referred to the next meeting in October.
C
GMPC Accounts up until 30th July 2015
The bank reconciliation up to 30th July 2015 was received. The accounts showing expenditure to date compared with budget for 2015/16 were reviewed. 
GMPC received a one-off payment from Wayleaves of £1938.00
The second payment of the precept is due in September/October.
A direct debit has been set-up for the GMPC personal office 365 and email account as suggested. 

As of the 30th July 2015:
Total Payments is:-
£6,663.46
Budget for Year:- 
£18,335.00
Variance:- 

£11,671.54
D
Bulletin advertising
Bulletin advertisement is down considerably, due to less adverts being placed in Great Milton Bulletin. It was suggested that the Clerk contact previous advertiser’s and ask if they would like to reinstate their advert. 
Cllr Peter Allen drafted a three stage letter to send to late paying advertisers: this was approved.
267/15
Parish Clerk and Cllr’s update of matters in hand (Action update)
There were no updates to receive.


268/15
Community Room at the Bull, Great Milton.

Consideration of the Licence Agreement for the use of the Community Room at the Bull, Great Milton will be considered at the next meeting in October, due to not enough Cllrs being present at the meeting (at least three Councillors are required to vote).
 

The meeting closed at 8:40pm
The next meeting of Great Milton Parish Council will be held on Monday 26th October 2015 starting at 7:30pm in the Pavilion.
Signed: 
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Parish Notes for September 2015 from your District Councillor 

The Milton Park wrap up Firstly a big thank you for all your support and patience over the last few months leading up to our move to Milton Park. There are still a few minor issues we're sorting out, like making sure visitors find their way to the correct parking spaces, but aside from that we're settled in and back up to speed. If you're visiting us on a Tuesday then please be aware that the fire alarm is tested twice around 9.30am. If the alarm goes off at any other times please head to Assembly Point 1 as shown on this map. Finally, if you need to send anything to us by post please use our new address 135 Eastern Avenue, Milton Park, Milton, OX14 4SB. 
Neighbourhood Planning conference If you or your parish colleagues want to know more about Neighbourhood Planning, then please come along to our conference on Wednesday 2 September at Cornerstone from 1.30pm to 8.30pm. There will be lots of information for people considering a plan and those already creating one such as information on the support we can provide, funding, tips and advice on writing policies, and the different types of plan. Anyone's welcome, but places are limited. Email Antara Kumar to attend, or for more information. 
Excellent service 
Finance and Planning are the latest services to join Coporate Strategy, Environmental Health and Housing in achieving the Customer Service Excellence standard. They were assessed for the first time recently and were successful. At the same time Corporate Strategy, Environmental Health and Housing were reassessed and scored better than the first time to keep their CSE accreditation. So far these are the only services that have gone through this process but the others will and we'll let you know when it's their turn. For more information on Customer Service Excellence, email Yvonne Cutler Greaves or call her on 01235 540564. Parish Notes SODC Parish Notes – 28 August 2015 Page: 2 
Blankets! 
It might not feel like blanket weather yet but we're helping with electric blanket testing in a few months' time. If any of your residents would benefit from having a quick safety check of their blanket before winter hits, they can book a safety check appointment by calling 01865 815 000 or communityengagement@oxfordshire.gov.uk. Take a look at this poster for more information. 
Clearing the air (quality) 
You might have seen some BBC News coverage this week that implied Watlington would soon become a Low Emission Zone (LEZ). The report was misleading and may have raised expectations unrealistically - at the moment we don't know whether or not Low Emission Zones are even feasible in rural areas, or if they'd be at all effective. We've just commissioned a report to investigate this, and we'll let you know when we have some news to report. 
Time is running out for infrastructure money 
There's less than six months for towns and larger villages to apply for a share of £150,000 towards infrastructure projects like seating, Christmas lighting, signage etc. The scheme comes to an end on 1 December, so if your community is looking to get a project off the ground please email Helen Harvey, our Economic Development Officer, or give her a call on 01235 540390. 
Who's who in planning 
To help you contact the right officer in planning when you have an issue or question see the latest Team Structure. This will tell you the area and role our officers cover. 
The future of sport in the UK 
If you're passionate about sport in the community you might want to have a say on the Department for Culture, Media and Sport's new wide-ranging sports strategy that covers ten areas such as participation, coaching, infrastructure and international influence. Parish Notes SODC Parish Notes – 28 August 2015 Page: 3 They're consulting on the strategy now and you have until 2 October to have your say. Go to the Strategy for sport consultation to take part. 
Calling all community groups 
OCVA (Oxfordshire Community and Voluntary Action) is trying to create a single online resource for people looking for information on voluntary, community, charity and social enterprise initiatives, and the funding sources available in the county. If you're a member of one please make sure yours is listed by completing this online census. 
Put the kettle on...the kerbside! 
The launch date for our new recycling services is looming and we're letting residents know what it's all about through some bin hangers, which will be appearing on bins in the next few weeks. From 7 September in South and 5 October in the Vale, residents will be able to leave out broken small electrical items next to their grey bin, and any tatty clothes or textiles that aren't good enough for charity next to their green bin. They'll be picked up by Biffa and taken away to be recycled. We'll be doing lots of promotion of the service over the next couple of months, so keep an eye out for more information about how it will work. If you have any questions about the service and how it will work, email the waste team or call them on 01235 547640. 
New home for South and Vale carers 
South and Vale Carers have moved to: Harwell Innovation Centre Curie Avenue Didcot OX11 0QG They also have a new phone number - 01235 838554 so please update any records you may have for them. Parish Notes SODC Parish Notes – 28 August 2015 Page: 4 
Infrastructure examinations Last month, a Planning Inspector independently examined our draft CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) schedule. We're expecting their report after October. Once it’s agreed, the new levy will be used to determine how much funding developers need to provide for infrastructure projects. Next month, we'll be consulting on how to apply S106 funding once the CIL is in place. For more information, contact Heike Wetzstein. 
PCSO update 
Over three months (between April and June) the PCSOs we help fund have: ( helped 401 victims of crime ( identified areas in Cholsey that could lead to anti-social behaviour and gave advice to residents there on crime prevention ( met business owners in Shiplake as part of a business day and signed 24 attendees up to receive alerts from TVP ( issued ten tickets as part of a speeding and road safety awareness campaign in Thame To find out more about their work see our Neighbourhood Policing page. 
Guidance on affordable home contributions 
Good news - some guidance that made it more difficult to meet our affordable housing targets has been overturned by the High Court. The guidance said we could only ask developers to provide affordable housing in developments of more than ten homes, where our policies said we could ask for it in smaller developments. We've missed out on a limited number of affordable homes on planning decisions we made whilst the guidance was in place, but we're now returning to using our own policies. Please contact Adrian Duffield if you need any more information. Parish Notes SODC Parish Notes – 28 August 2015 Page: 5 
Sunday trading laws - have your say 
The government is thinking about giving local councils the powers to decide the opening hours of large shops on Sundays. This September, we'll submit a joint response to the proposals but before we do we want to hear what others, particularly residents and businesses have to say about this and how it could affect them. At the moment, large shops can only open for up to six hours between 10am and 6pm on a Sunday, while smaller premises are free to open as long as they want. Please let us know how you think it will affect your community, but if you could also spread the word about the consultation to your residents and businesses that would be great too! We need feedback by Thursday 10 September here: http://tinyurl.com/sunday-trading-hours. 
Please don’t hesitate to contact me if you need any further information on any of these items, or indeed any issues not addressed here. 
Kind regards 

Steve Harrod 
District Councillor Haseley Brook Ward M: 07944 077 209 T: 01844 278 068 E: Stephen.Harrod@southoxon.gov.uk
The County Councillor Report
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1. BUDGET The hard work of preparing a budget for 2016/17 will soon begin in earnest. The exact financial position will not be known until the end of November when the Comprehensive Spending Review is announced; this may mean that the final details of the Budget may not be decided until the January 2016 Cabinet meeting. It is currently expected that around another £60m of savings will have to be made; these will mean some difficult decisions will have to be taken in order to achieve a balanced budget on 16th February 2016. The County Council has already made savings of £204 million since 2010. Further savings of £88 million by 2018 have been planned, so the additional £60m takes the total savings to £352 million. The biggest single budget challenge is the ever-rising cost of Social Care (see below). 

2. THE CHALLENGE OF SOCIAL CARE COSTS Nearly half of the Council's budget goes on Social Care. By and large, the Council's responsibilities here are statutory, meaning that for the most part, budget cuts fall in other areas. An extraordinary statistic is that at any one time, just 2% of the population account for all these Social Care costs. The figures are shown in detail on the attached chart. 

3. HOUSEHOLD WASTE RECYCLING CENTRE STRATEGY A HWRC strategy will aim to create a sustainable network of sites across the county that are well located for areas of population. The network, together with district council kerbside collections, will aim to maximise the amount of waste reused and recycled in the county and minimise the amount of material sent for disposal. An agreed strategy will enable OCC to seek contributions from new development to maintain and improve the HWRC network. In order to achieve a financially sustainable network of sites, it is proposed that the strategy to be consulted on is based on the following key objectives: ( reduce number of sites; ( introduce a charge for personal use (though current legislation prevents this but we are looking to have this changed); ( locate sites to limit as much as possible the drive times for residents; ( locate the sites as close as possible to the more populated centres. A public consultation started on 10 August and will run until 5 October 2015. It can be found here: https://consultations.oxfordshire.gov.uk/consult.ti/HWRCstrategy/consultationHome 
4. RECYCLING ROAD SWEEPINGS Road sweepings from across Oxfordshire are to be processed at a state-of-the-art new treatment and recovery facility in Ewelme – a move which is designed to boost recycling rates and help cut costs for Oxfordshire County Council. The specially-designed facility, built by Grundon Waste Management at a cost of £1.3m, is one of the most technically advanced in the Oxfordshire County Council Parish Briefing August/ September News 2015 Update 2. Parish Briefing Note – 28 August 2015 UK and helps councils meet their recycling targets through the recovery of all road sweeping waste, including leaves, sand and grit, and metals. Around 5,000 tonnes of sweepings a year are collected from Oxfordshire’s roads by operators working for each of the five district councils; all of this material will now be processed and recycled at the new plant. 
5. REDUCING THE COST OF THE BACK OFFICE Cabinet agreed to join the Hampshire partnership as an operational partner for the provision of back office support services through their Integrated Business Centre, with an expected saving of £805,000 pa. The existing Hampshire partnership is legally underpinned by an unincorporated public-to-public partnership. This enables each public body to jointly deliver and share the benefits of shared services between themselves. As a partnership rather than a commercial outsourcing, the expectation is that all partners (including OCC) will collaborate and work together for the good of the partnership. OCC will join the partnership through a joint working agreement, retaining influence on the partnership through an operational forum, which provides a basis for consultation and the exercise of influence in the management of the overall joint working arrangements. 
6. A-LEVEL RESULTS The wait is over for thousands of students receiving their A-Level results at schools and colleges across Oxfordshire. Based on the information provided by schools and academies so far, early indications appear to show around 96 per cent of students have gained two or more ALevels at the A*- E pass rate. This would represent an increase on the 2014 figure (95.1 per cent) – but confirmed results will be published later in the year. Information received also suggests around 50% of students have achieved two or more A levels at grade A*-B. This would also represent an improvement on the corresponding figure for 2014 (46.7%); however, these are estimates only and should be viewed with caution at this stage. 
7. GCSE RESULTS Around 6,200 young people across Oxfordshire have now received their GCSE results. It is the second year since the introduction of a number of national changes to the examination and assessment process, including the requirement for schools to submit their ‘first results’ only for Government assessment, with the results of any retaken exams not taken into account. As was the case last year, the council has received a mix of results from schools and academies, with some reporting their ‘best results’, and others reporting results based only on ‘first exams’ taken. As such, the council cannot yet provide an estimate for the percentage of Oxfordshire students achieving the national benchmark of five A*-C grades, including English and Maths. Verified results will be published nationally in the autumn. Last year Oxfordshire moved ahead of the national average for the proportion of students achieving 5A*-Cs including English and Maths. A total of 59.4% of pupils gained five A*-C GCSEs including English and Maths compared with 56.8 per cent for state-funded schools across the country. 
8. A40 STRATEGY When the A40 strategy was debated at the July Cabinet meeting, it was decided to take a longterm view for the A40 corridor looking at all possible options. During September/October there 3. Parish Briefing Note – 28 August 2015 will be exhibitions and open meetings when residents will be able to discuss and understand all the different options. 
9. CUTTESLOWE AND WOLVERCOTE ROUNDABOUTS The works at these roundabouts are a necessary part of the A40 strategy and need to be done in one go as the junctions are so close together that any works to one impact on the other. Doing them together also significantly reduces the length of time that drivers will be impacted upon. The work will take more than a year; it could have been done more quickly, but that would have involved the unacceptable closure of key roads. Please don’t hesitate to contact me if you require any further information. 
Kind regards 
Stephen Harrod 
County Councillor Chalgrove & Watlington Division
 Oxfordshire County Council M: 07944 077 209 T: 01844 278 068 E: steve.harrod@oxfordshire.gov.uk
